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MINUTES 
REGULAR MEETING and PUBLIC HEARING 

GORHAM TOWN BOARD 
JULY 12, 2017 

 
 
 
 
 The Gorham Town Board held a Regular Meeting and Public Hearing on 
Wednesday July 12, 2017 at 7:00 PM at the Gorham Town Hall.  Present were 
Supervisor Lightfoote, Councilmembers; Glitch, Case, Malcolm and Chard. Code 
Enforcement Officer Freida, Assessor Mineo and Deputy Town Clerk Rita Kulp.  
Water/Wastewater Chief Operator Coston, Highway Superintendent Ayers and 
Town Clerk Perrotte were necessarily absent. 
 Other guests in attendance; Rob Brenner, Bill Pellicano, Rick Szkapi, Jared Hirt 
and many local residents with interest in the re-zoning of Pelican Point, LLC and 
the flooding and storm related issues in their area. 
 
1.      Call to Order/Pledge to the Flag 
 
2.      Public Hearing – Local Law #3- 2017 Re-Zone Pelican Point  
    The legal notice as it appeared in the official newspaper of the Town was read.  
 Supervisor Lightfoote opened the Public Hearing with the request that comments 
be limited to three minutes.  
    Town Law states a sign shall be placed on the property for which a rezoning is 
requested not less than ten days prior to the public hearing and returned to the 
public hearing by the applicant or a designated representative.  It was brought to 
the Boards attention that the sign was not returned to the public hearing.  The 
Board agreed to hold the public hearing open until the designated representative 
for Pelican Point, LLC retrieved the sign and returned to the public hearing with it. 
 
   On the motion by Councilmember Malcolm, seconded by Councilmember Glitch, 
to hold the Public Hearing open until the end of tonight’s meeting.  Motion carried 
unanimously. (5-0) 
                                                                                                           057-2017 
 
   The following residents spoke in opposition to Changing the Zoning District of 
Certain Parcels and Amending a Portion of the Town of Gorham Zoning Map; 
 Mrs. Linda Roche 4785 County Road 11,  Mrs. Elizabeth Freese 4761 State Route 
364, Mr. Kevin Mattoni 4734 and 4744 State Route 364, Mrs. Margaret White 4854 
County Road 11 and  Jared Hirt, Esq. representing Robert and Kathryn Baxter.   
The following letters were submitted to the Gorham Town Board, also in 
opposition; 
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   Supervisor Lightfoote suggested to the Board that voting be postponed.  He 
would like to take extra time to take into consideration all the comments and 
information that was presented at tonight’s meeting before making a 
determination.   
   Supervisor Lightfoote also said the Board will take letters and correspondences, 
regarding the rezoning request, until July 26, 2017.  That will allow residents more 
time to submit their opinions if they wish.   
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   Voting on Local Law #3 – 2017, the re-zoning request, will take place at the 
next regular Town Board meeting on August 9, 2017 at 7pm at the Gorham Town 
Hall. 
  John and Vicky Lewis 4790 County Road 11, spoke in favor of the rezoning 
request and Robert Brenner, Esq., representing Pelican Point LLC, submitted the 
following letter. 
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   Representatives from Pelican Point, LLC returned to the Town Hall with the 
signs.  
 
   At 8:55pm on the motion by Councilmember Glitch, seconded by 
Councilmember Chard, the Public Hearing was closed. Motion carried unanimously. 
(5-0) 
                                                                                                           058-2017   
 
    Supervisor Lightfoote suggested that anyone wishing to make further comment 
by written letter, phone or email please do so by July 26, 2017.  
 
 
 
3.   Privilege of the Floor: 
 
   Mrs. Sally Napolitano 4661 Lake Drive.  Mrs. Napolitano said they’ve seen an 
increase in flooding/water events over the last four years on Lake Drive.  She said 
focus needs to be east of Route 364 to slow, naturally filter and divert water 
before it enters their property.  
  Mrs. Napolitano said “something needs to be done upland to keep the water 
from coming down into the lake. The lake is ultimately what we should be 
concerned about.”  
 Mrs. Napolitano read the following letter, submitted by neighbors Hon. Richard E 
Stewart and Dr. David Ramsay, that they requested be read into the Town Board 
Minutes. 
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   Several other residents spoke out in regards to the flooding from recent storms 
in their area; Suzanne Craugh 4576 Lake Drive, Sara Hastings 4493 Lake Drive, 
Robert Brancato 5015 County Rd 11, Lynn Klotz 4554 Lake Drive, Dorothy Condon 
4777 County Rd 11 and Nick Mendola 4612 Lake Drive. 
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  Residents are concerned about future events and want to know what the Town 
is going to do to help correct the situation.  Residents think a culvert change, a 
three foot ditch or a change in farming methods upstream from Cottage City 
would help the drainage issues.   
   Supervisor Lightfoote said “I appreciate what you’re saying, we have stepped up 
efforts here.  In regards to the latest storm, it wasn’t historical when you’re 
looking at the amount of rainfall we had but when you look at the time frame that 
it came within, that was huge.   This was a very focused, very small area that got 
the storm.  Over the last four or five years there have been a few of these storms.  
This last one was probably the worst one we’ve experienced.   We are working 
with the Watershed Council and some other organizations. We have really stepped 
up efforts to try and address the situation.  We’re trying to deal with damages and 
also to go beyond that and do what we can both to expand whatever 
infrastructure we have and looking into retention ponds for upstream.” 
   Supervisor Lightfoote understands the concerns that residents have that are 
down along the lake but asked them to try to remember there are residents up 
above experiencing the same type of damage.   
    Supervisor Lightfoote said “We’re experiencing storms, because of their short 
duration the same amount of rainfall but, it’s coming in a short period of time. 
That’s what a lot of the problem is. We’re all having to deal with a greater 
capacity.  The Town has to step up, we have to do more, the State does, the 
County does.  At the same time, as residents everyone needs to. To make their 
properties more robust and able to handle these events. At the Town and the 
County we most certainly are trying, as we go forward, to build more capacity into 
things.  Many of us need to step it up whether it is municipally or personally.” 
   Robert Baxter, 4780 County Rd 11, said “you’ve got one major parcel that’s 
causing tons of problems, the farmer, it’s clear that that’s the change.” 
   Supervisor Lightfoote asked Mr. Baxter how he knows that the farmer is the 
source of the problem. 
   Kathryn Baxter, 4780 County Rd 11, said “the farmer at the top of the hill 
because water runs down hill.”  
   Kevin Olvany Canandaigua Lake Watershed Program Manager said “We as a 
Watershed Council look at these things very holistically, very proactively. If we 
start out a discussion by blaming the farmer, we’re done, we’re not going to be 
productive.  We’re not going to come up with holistic solutions on how we think 
about these things as we move forward. The farmer has the right to work the land 
as he chooses. Can they take out hedgerows? Sometimes it’s good to take out a 
hedgerow it allows them to run their rows the proper way. They have changed the 
type of crop up there also. It’s the first year they’ve changed to a hay/wheat type 
of crop, as that gets thicker that ground is going to be able to accept a lot more 
moisture without it running off but, that farmer has the right to work the land as 
he chooses. That’s one of the things we need to think about. The other thing is 
that rain event on June 15th, I was out until twelve o’clock that night looking at 
areas all around the lake.  If you look at the farm conditions at that time, some of 
them lost their entire crop, it got washed down into the lake. They lost major 
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dollars. So, it’s both sides of the equation we always have to think about 
regarding runoff and those aspects.  
Whether it’s changing climate or a changing local patterns but, from 2011 for sure 
we had a FEMA event which caused a lot of issues down along Cottage City Drive 
all the way through to present day. In the last seven to eight years we are getting 
storms like we’ve never seen before time and time again.  Why? I’m not sure but 
we have to adapt to it because it’s probably going to stay with us.  We can’t say 
well it’s from 364 east, where we really have to focus.  We have to focus on the 
lake all the way up to the head waters there are many places that need to be 
enlarged.  It’s from the lake all the way up we have to think about what we need 
to do to take personal responsibility, and can we partner with the farmer. We’re 
dealing with 99 percent plus of the land up there being privately owned.  With 
Right to Farm laws and those aspects it’s really coming at it as a partnership 
aspect.   I hesitate to see formal drainage districts because that becomes such a 
legal instant condition but maybe voluntary districts, maybe reach out to the 
farmer and say can we work with you.  A lot of the farmers in Gorham want to do 
the right thing, how do we give them the tools. There are a lot of issues to deal 
with.  The County will be a big player in this hopefully we can do some drainage 
studies but these things take time.  We can’t just rely on Government to fix it we 
have to think what can we do in the non-government level between partnerships 
with the farmers upstream and downstream.  Can we be a facilitator, things along 
those lines. If anybody wants to look at their culvert to figure out the drainage 
area we’ll look at what’s going on in that drainage area and help you do that. We 
will do that for you free of charge.  That is our job, to provide that kind of service.  
We’ll go out, try to access the situation.”   
   Supervisor Lightfoote said regarding drainage issues, if the rezoning of Pelican 
Point LLC is approved, they will have to come in before the Town Planning Board 
for site plan review.  During site plan review issues like drainage will be 
addressed. 
   Councilmember Glitch said if you have a concern about anything regardless 
whether it’s the Pelican Point thing or other things don’t be afraid to send us an 
email or make a phone call.   
           
4.      Approval of Minutes – 6/14/17 Regular Meeting Minutes.  
   On the motion by Councilmember Chard, seconded by Councilmember Malcolm, 
the minutes from the 6/14/17 meeting were approved as submitted.  
                                                                                                     059-2017 
                                                                                                    
5.       Audit of Bills: 
 
 
                         Abstract # 7    
                                                  A 115,162-198                              $19,386.93  
                                                  B  170-191                                       3,144.59 
                                                 SL   166,189                                        639.88 
                                                DB   125-144                                  284,233.88 
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                                                SS   57-64                                         6,281.89 
                                              SW1  116-131                                    11,215.70 
                                                HD   49                                             1,010.00 
                                                HI    51                                                319.47 
                                               HM    50                                             1,500.00     
 
  
 
   On the motion by Councilmember Chard, seconded by Councilmember Case, the 
bills were approved for payment.  Motion carried unanimously. (5-0)  
                                                                                                     060-2017     
                                       
                                                                                                       
6.     Reports of Town Officials: 
    
      a.       Water/Wastewater Plants - written report on file.   
      b.       Highway Superintendent -  written report on file.   
      c.       Zoning – written report on file.  
      d.       Assessor – no report on file.   
      e.       Town Clerk - written report on file. 
      f.        Supervisor – written report on file.   
 
   On the motion by Councilmember Malcolm, seconded by Councilmember Glitch, 
the reports of Town Officials were approved.   Motion carried unanimously. (5-0)  
                                                                                                     061-2017 
 
   7.       Business:    
                     

a. Shared Highway Services Agreement – 
      On the motion by Councilmember Glitch, seconded by Councilmember Case, 
to accept the Shared Highway Services Agreement.  Motion carried unanimously. 
(5-0)  
                                                                                                     062-2017 
           b.    Case Farm Lease - discuss at August meeting   
           c.   Water/Wastewater Sewer Rates - discuss with Chief Operator Coston 
at August meeting. 
           d.     Draft Onsite Wastewater Treatment Law –  
     Code Enforcement/Zoning Officer Freida is requesting that the Board remove 
the definition of ‘bedroom’ from the final draft of the Onsite Wastewater 
Treatment Law.   The draft law states that any room 70 square feet or more is 
considered a bedroom.  Some closets and dens would have to be considered a 
bedroom.  Officer Freida would like the definition removed before they approve 
the final draft. 
 
    On the motion by Councilmember Chard, seconded by Councilmember Malcolm, 
to accept the final draft of the Onsite Individual Wastewater Treatment System 
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Law, with changes made regarding the definition of bedroom by the Code 
Enforcement Officer.  Motion carried unanimously. (5-0)  
                                                                                                     063-2017 
 
 
         e.  Town of Gorham Sewer District – 
   On the motion by Councilmember Chard, seconded by Councilmember Glitch, 
approval to pay $1,000.00 insurance deductible for a backed up sewer that caused 
damage to the property.  Motion carried unanimously. (5-0) 
                                                                                                     064-2017 
          f.   Supervisor Lightfoote said the Water Department is looking to replace a 
part-time position with a full-time position.  To be further discussed at the August 
meeting. 
 
   8.     Privilege of the Floor:  
 
    Linda Roche wanted to clarify the dates for voting on Local Law # 3- 2017 she 
asked if the Pelican Point re-zoning proposal is still open for public comment for 
two weeks?   
   Supervisor Lightfoote said yes. 
   Mrs. Roche then asked if the vote on whether to re-zone or deny the request 
will be next month at the Town Board meeting? Will there be open discussion? 
   Supervisor Lightfoote said that is right.  The public hearing was closed tonight. 
   Councilmember Glitch said there is always Privilege of the Floor at the meeting if 
you have something to say.   
 
   Pamela Merrick said “I wanted to say we’re new to this area.  I grew up in 
Pittsford I grew up coming down to the lake. I grew up with Roseland Park and 
Camp Onanda. I understand this is the Town of Gorham, this isn’t the City of 
Canandaigua but I look at the debacle at the north end of the lake when I’m out 
there on my boat. I would really, truly hate to see something like that happen in 
this Town. I love this lake, I grew up here. That would be something that would 
be tragic, that steel structure that is sitting there.”  
 
   Lynn Klotz asked for the Highway Department Report to be read.   
   Supervisor Lightfoote read the report. 
 
   9.     Executive Session: at 9:50pm on the motion by Supervisor Lightfoote, 
seconded by Councilmember Chard, the Board entered into executive session to 
discuss litigation Cregg v Town of Gorham and to discuss possible property 
purchase. 
    At 10:19PM on the motion by Councilmember Glitch, seconded by 
Councilmember Chard, the Board returned to regular session. 
No action was taken in executive session. Both motions carried unanimously. (5-0)  
                                                                                                    065-2017 
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   10.    Set Next Meeting Date – the next regular meeting of the Gorham Town 
Board will be on August 9, 2017 at 7pm at the Gorham Town Hall.   
                                                                                                 
   11.    Adjournment - With no further business, on the motion by Councilmember 
Malcolm, seconded by Councilmember Glitch, the meeting was adjourned at 
9:48pm. 
        
 
 
   
                        
 
 
                                                                 Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
                 Darby Perrotte 
              Town Clerk 
 
 
  


